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Tel: 01491 613867   Email: WPC@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk
Present:

Councillors:


     
Nicky Smallbone (NS)- Chair






Steve Bolingbroke  (SB) – Vice Chair





 
Keith Jackson (KJ)






Ian Hill (IH) 






Roger Beattie (RB)






Karyn Buck (KB)






Brenda Bradford (BB)






Leo Pesci (LP)





Andy Aherne (AA) 






Denise Mallon (DM) 
  Officer:



Kristina Tynan (KT)

   In Attendance:



Gill Bindoff (GB) – NPAB

   Press:




Lily Shanagher – Henley Standard

   Members of the Public:

4 (Members of the Business Association
18/24
Apologies for Absence


Tim Horton, James Herridge-Leng, Isla Woodcock.
19/24
To receive Declarations of Interest 


There were none notified.
20/24
Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 9th January 2024 to be agreed and signed as a correct record

Resolved: That these minutes be agreed and signed by the Chair as a correct record of this meeting
21/24
Matters arising from the Minutes

Neighbourhood Locality Grant  (Minute 10/24 NPAB) – GB reported that a grant for technical support has been received for cycle/walkways for Watlington. They will need to be spoken to regarding our needs and SB will join to discuss this.

22/24
Chairman’s Remarks

NS reported that a meeting had been held with the SODC Safety Office, The Head and Deputy Head from ICC and some councillors. The Safety Officer will be sending through a report with some suggestions shortly. He said that it was really important to report any incidents to TvP as it gives the police much more of an idea of what is happening in the area. NS has also written to the Police Commissioner about the anti-social behaviour in the town. A CASO (Community Around Schools Offer) meeting will also be set up. CASO’s are run by OCC.  It was a very proactive meeting and after the report is received, we will look at what things WPC can improve regarding safety around the town. AA said it is important to have the support of the whole community to wipe out anti-social behaviour.
23/24
Public Questions  

There were none notified.
24/24
County Councillors Report - Cllr Freddie Van Mierlo
FvM had emailed out his monthly report.
Planned capital highway maintenance map: On the OCC website there is a map of planned highway maintenance (e.g. surface inlay, surface dressing) and shows future road maintenance projects. Proposed schemes for 24/25 include: 

- Britwell Salome / Watlington (B4009): Retexturing and surface dressing 

- Watlington (Brook Street/Britwell Road): Surface inlay 

- Springfield Close: Micro-asphalt 

- Cuxham, North of village (B480): Surface inlay 

- Stoke Talmage: Recycling scheme 

- Berrick Salome: Surface Dressing 

 - Spring Lane is provisionally in for 25/26.

Watlington Relief Road- This is currently open for Consultation 

Charlotte Coxe Trust – A meeting of the OCC committee was held on 25th January. The annual accounts were signed off. An invitation will follow from OCC to WPC and Watlington Welcome to a meeting to resolve outstanding issues with the transfer of the trust. 

Red Kite View to Cuxham Road path: Legal agreement was sent to developers’ solicitors on 16th January. The importance and urgency of the work is being pressed. . FvM will keep up the pressure on this issue.
25/24
District Councillors Report  - Freddie Van Mierlo
FvM had emailed out his monthly report.

  Joint South and Vale Local Plan: -The consultation is open until 11.59pm on 21 February 2024. 
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Grant Fund- Town and parish councils and local not for profit community groups and organisations will be able to submit an Expression of Interest (EOI) from week commencing 19 February. There is £750K available and the minimum bid will be £75K, however they are likely to consider smaller amounts. FvM said that he knows Watlington has a lot of projects, so this is a good opportunity for funding.
Recycling – FvM said that SODC is the best recycling district in the Country.

Batteries/Electrical Items – RB reported that these are not always collected when left out.

Chicane in Shirburn – OCC have confirmed that the trial was successful so a permanent one will be installed to bring down average speeds and improve safety for residents.
26/24
To receive the Balance of Accounts, Receipts received and approve the list of Payments to be settled.

SB read out the Balance of Accounts and proposed that the list of payments be settled as per the prescribed process. [These are shown at the bottom of these minutes]. 


SB estimated that  there will be approximately £110K in reserves at the end of the year.

SB stated that parish councils have powers to do specific things but S137 money can be used for things that we do not have powers to do.  This year the amount is £9.93 (£10.81 24/25) per elector which gives the council roughly £24K to spend for this current year. To date we have spent £10K. For example, we could decide to spend money on fixing potholes (which is an OCC duty). The other way of spending on items outside the current remit would be for the Clerk to obtain General Power of Competence and this is something that will be discussed. As a local council we could raise a lot more money by increasing our precept and this is a discussion worth having with our residents.

Resolved: That the Balances of Accounts be accepted, and the List of Payments be paid, and both 
reports signed by the Chair. 
27/24
Committees:
A: FINANCE -  16/01/24 – Steve Bolingbroke
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes 

Pavilion Plan B 

RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL: That Council agree to adopt Plan B (shown at the end of the Finance Minutes from 1st April 2024 unless an alternative plan is agreed with the sports club.

This will be discussed under the PSFC Committee.


B: PLANNING  -30/01/24 and 6/2/2024– Gill Bindoff 
Resolved: That Council accept the minutes from both meetings. 


Meeting held on 6th February 2024


R3.0010/24 Planning application by Oxfordshire County Council:  Notice of an application for planning permission relating to the construction of two sections of single carriageway forming part of the Watlington Relief Road (WRR) including footways and cycleways, two new roundabouts, a new junction linking Britwell Road/Harmans Way and the provision of a vehicular pick-up and drop-off area to Icknield Community College, a new section of bridleway (Pyrton Lane to east and west of the route alignment), pedestrian crossing facilities, a new bridge over Chalgrove Brook, landscaping and planting, drainage improvements, street lighting and associated earthworks and infrastructure at Fields to the northern and eastern outskirts of Watlington in Oxfordshire. The Proposed Development intersects five local roads: from east to west, these are the B4009, Rosemoor Drive, B480 (Cuxham Road), Pyrton Lane and Watlington Road (B4009) 

Lorrainne Daniels on behalf of the member of the WBA spoke about the comments in Henley Standard article on which a number of councillors comments on. She disagreed with these and said that local businesses relied heavily on passing vehicles and that they are very worried that with the WRR there will be very little passing trade and this road will be devastating on the local trade. However, she did admit that there is no hard evidence to suggest this.

LP stated that other town with relief roads such as Broadway and Woodstock have not suffered trade loss and the environment is much improved. He said that to remove most HGVs from the centre of town will be of great benefit to residents and businesses. He suggested that some research is done on the implications for retail in other areas which have relief roads.
It was noted that 81% of residents supported the edge road in 2018 and SB said that the Parish Council should ensure that fully support this.
A  high priority for the Parish Council is having a thriving High Street.
The owner of Tutu then read out a letter to the Parish Council which was not related to this issue, and it was agreed that Karyn Buck and Andy Aherne meet with local businesses to listen to their concerns and issues.
It was noted that the Planning Committee support this application and agreed that further information on the drainage and lighting issues is sought and to ask for  a meeting with OCC to clarify some points.


Resolved; That Full Council fully support the support for the Watlington Relief Road application.

The Planning Committee will put together a draft response which will be circulated to all councillors for approval before being sent to OCC.

C. OPERATIONS – 23/1/2024 – Ian Hill
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes 

Hill Road Car Park – IH said that work to the drainage and new footpath has been completed. He has checked the work and it has been well done.

Septic Tank Replacement at the Pavilion – IH reported that quotes received have been widely different in scope. He is now drawing up a tender document which will look into three options: a septic tank, a treatment plan and connection to mains drainage. This will ensure a like for like quotation. SB reminded IH that the CIL budgeted amount was £30K 
Bollards – IH reported that new wooden bollards have been ordered and new contractor has been identified.  We have received a quote for the work and the bollards will be installed asap as this is a safety concern with residents.  A total of 11 bollards need to be installed. It was noted that the bigger the reflectors could be on them the better.

Public Conveniences – due to recent anti-social behaviour quotes are being sought to put metal gates on the men’s and women’s toilets. 

CCTV in the Town – The Operations Committee will look into this following the meeting with the Community Safety Office.

Tables and Bench seats in the Paddock – The ones that need replacement wood will hopefully be addressed shortly.
Hill Road Car Park Hedge – This has now been laid by Nigel Adams and it looks really good.
Maypole in the Paddock

RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL: That the maypole be moved from the Town Hall to the Paddock (it would be sited as when viewed from the library end, on the green area on the left-hand side of the paddock). If agreed that a sum of up to £675 be allocated from the Operations budget.

After discussion this item was deferred to the February Full Council meeting as it was felt more evidence was needed that the maypole would be used.

D. PAVILION AND SPORTS FIELD –  12/2/2024 – Nicky Smallbone 

As this meeting only took place last night, minutes will be available at the next Full Council meeting for acceptance.


Pavilion Plan B 

         SB stated that this was a productive meeting and there were many similarities between their proposal and Plan B . They are very willing to work with us and they will have a year to get things established. They also want to take control of the bookings we currently have. If they take on the building from 1/4/2025 they want all the essential work needed to be carried out which has a total cost of £125K. Understandably this may open us to some risks.
Resolved: That Council agree to adopt Plan B (shown at the end of the Finance Minutes from 1st April 2024 unless an alternative plan is agreed with the sports club.


E. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN ADVISORY BOARD – 22/1/2024 – Gill Bindoff
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes 

GB reported that the joint South and Vale Local Plan was discussed in depth.

F. ALLOTMENTS – 29/1/24 – Roger Beattie/Ian Hill
Resolved: That Council accept these minutes

RB reported that the new fence has been installed. They are planning some events to raise funds.


G. Charlotte Coxe Group – Update was attached to the agenda.
KB said that OCC have offered free legal advice, however it was noted that how could this be independent. We have asked for the latest accounts to be sent to the group. Advice has also been sought from Denise Allnut. There needs to be a sustainable business model for the Trust.  There is also a need to know that the Trust can pay for itself and be commercially financially viable. The group also need to have the running costs for the cottage. Once all information has been received there will be a meeting with OCC. It was noted that it would be useful to have more people on the Trust and there will be a piece asking for volunteers put in the Watlington Times.
.
Public Art Project
Resolved: To approve an Arts Project Commissioning Group (Steve Bolingbroke, Andy Aherne, Brenda Bradford, Tim Horton, Jaine McCormack, Sue Chamberlin, Rachel Gill & Alice Kirkham (Redrow)) and authorise it to run a competition on WPC's behalf to recommend an artist for the Arts Spine project to the Full Council for approval.

28/24
Traffic 2030
Resolved: To approve the membership of the Traffic 2030 Working Group: Nicky Smallbone, Steve Bolingbroke, Ian Hill, Andy Aherne, Leo Pesci, Isla Woodcock, Tim Horton and Roger Beattie.
A meeting has been set up for Tuesday 27th February.
29/24
Licence for Redrow

Two minor amendments to be agreed.

1. To agree to re-sign the plan  as an incorrect version was sent out. 

2. The restriction needs to be amended as set out in red:
“No disposition of the registered estate by the proprietor of the registered estate, or by the proprietor of any registered charge, not being a charge registered before the entry of this restriction, is to be registered without a certificate signed by Redrow Homes Limited of Redrow House, St David’s Park, Ewloe, Flintshire CH5 3RX or their conveyancer that the provisions of clause 7.5 of the Access Licence dated 23rd January 2024 and made between (1) Watlington Parish Council and (2) Redrow Homes Limited have been complied with or that they do not apply to the disposition.”

Resolved: To approve the minor amendments to the licence for Redrow to construct the footpaths from WAT B & C.
30/24
Project Updates 
EV Charging for Hill Road Car Park – IH said that the contractor has assured him that a date to install the electricity by SSE will be known very soon. There are still some legal issues to resolve  such as a contract from EZ Charge which will need to be agreed and signed by SODC.ahhare

31/24
Consultations

Joint Local Plan – This was discussed at the Planning Meeting on the 6/2/24 – They will submit a draft response to Councillors to agree before comments are submitted.

32/24
Reports from Organisations and Representation on other bodies

33/24
Correspondence- see attached list – please let the office know if you want a copy of a specific letter.


To discuss:


Letter No 486  SODC – Do we wish to take our CIL money in April

Resolved: That we take all the CIL money that is available.
34/24
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETINC CLOSED AT 8.30PM
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Startof  Current  Change
202324 value  inFY
RESERVES
Approx. Cashflow required 28,056
General Reserve available 60,772 115177
Contingeneyfund 3500 35,000
Allotment Sinking Fund 0 0
Pavilion Sinking Fund 0 0
Car Park Sinking Fund 39,867 39,867
Parish Office Sinking Fund 0 0
Public Conveniences Sinking Fund 8077 28277
lan Donaldson Bequest 0 0
sSection 106 0 0
CiL Earmarked (draw down) 26,524
Total
BANK ACCOUNTS Atmonth end 13/02/2024
1514 2,004
80,856 80,856
183,508 167,924
3,859 3,675
125,558 125,558
Total Bank Accounts 395,297 380,956
Other balance sheet items 18,094
Total Assets







MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF WATLINGTON PARISH COUNCIL  HELD 


AT 7PM ON TUESDAY 13th FEBRUARY 2024 IN THE WEST ROOM
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